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alled to order at 10.55 a.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 74: SPECIAL ECONOJ.IUC AND DISASTER RELIEF ASSISTANCE (continued) 
(A/37/3 (Parts I and II), A/37/121-140, 198, 209 and Add.!, 235 and Corr.l, 333, 
508 and Add.lJ A/C.2/37/L.9) 

(a) OFFICE OF THE UNITED NATIONS DISASTER RELIEF CO-ORDINATOR: REPORTS OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERAL 

(b) SPECIAL PROGRAMMES OF ECONOMIC ASSISTANCE: REPORTS OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL 

(c) IMPLEMENTATION OF THE MEDIUM-TERM AND LONG-TERM RECOVERY AND REHABILITATION 
PROGRAMME IN THE SUDANO-SAHELIAN REGION: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL 

1. Mr. COELHO (Portugal) said that UNDRO had an important role to play in 
mobilizing and co-ordinating international disaster relief and in acting as the 
central point for the dissemination of information needed by donor and recipient 
countries alike. His delegation welcomed the relief activities of UNDRO and hoped 
that the international community would continue to support its humanitarian work. 

2. A co-ordinated approach should be taken to the grave problems of the 
Sudano-Sahelian region. Portugal's contribution to the United Nations 
Sudano-Sahelian Office was a token of its commitment to co-operate in the 
development of that region. 

3. With regard to special economic assistance Portugal had allocated 0.9 per cent 
of its budget for development assistance in 1982, the bulk of which was funnelled 
to the least developed countrie;s in Africa, particularly the Portuguese-speaking 
countries and was focused on creating infrastructures in such sectors as public 
works and transport, vocational training, health, education, agriculture and 
industry. 

4. His Government was interested not only in increasing and diversifying its 
bilateral aid but also in working with international institutions or other 
countries. He drew attention, in that connection, to the advantages of drawing on 
technicians whose experience was relevant to developing countries, bearing in mind 
the level of development of each country and the priorities defined by the 
recipients themselves. In that context, Portuguese experts could usefully 
participate in the technical co-operation programmes of international organizations. 

5. Mr. ELNASR (Egypt) said that, given the huge numbers of people whose lives had 
been seriously affected by natural disasters, it was only appropriate that the 
international community should keep the question of disaster management under 
review. Consideration by the Economic and SOcial Council of special economic, 
humanitarian and disaster relief assistance was an important step in that 
direction. Evaluation of the ability - proved and projected - of the United 
Nations to respond to that need was essential for an effective relief system. 
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6. His delegation viewed with interest the strengthening of the mandate of UNDRO 
and the reassertion of its role as the focal point of the united Nations system for 
disaster relief co-ordination. It noted with satisfaction that, in response to 
General Assembly resolution 36/225, UNDRO had reinforced ita role in the 
mobilization and co-ordination of international disaster relief by, inter alia, 
initiating multi-agency missions to assess disaster consequences and evaluate the 
impact of relief programmes, developing emergency relief programmes and holding 
regular information meetings with government representatives. It also noted with 
appreciation that the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination had completed the 
definition of the role of the lead entity in exceptional or complex disaster 
situations, as called for in that resolution • 

. 7. Noting that UNDRO relied heavily on governmental data and assessment of the 
situation, he said that his delegation associated itself with others in stressing 
the importance of establishing a single national authority which could constitute a 
focal point for the compilation of relevant information. Such an authority should 
make it easier to resolve problems commonly encountered in relief operations, while 
ensuring that the disaster-stricken countries retained total command of the 
situation. 

8. Given the imperative need to ensure that disaster situations were tackled in a 
more uniform manner, he drew attention to the UNITAR study entitled •Model rules 
for disaster relief operations•. 

9. UNDRO's endeavours in pre-disaster planning at the international level and its 
role in helping Governments in disaster preparedness planning deserved attention. 
Those endeavours should be combined with disaster preparedness programmes at the 
national level. In recognition of the importance of URDRO's role, his delegation 
supported the extension of the trust fund. 

10. UNDRO should also play a significant role in dealing with creeping disasters 
such as droughts, floods and famines. In that connect~n, the developing countries 
needed to collaborate with those developed countries which could provide the modern 
technology required for dealing with such problems. 

11. Ms. JOHNSTONE (Australia) said that as a strong supporter of UNDRO her 
delegation had welcomed the adoption of General Assembly resolution 36/225 
strengthening UNDRO's mandate. UNDRO's management of international relief efforts 
in the recent crises in Chad and Lebanon, as reported by the Co-ordinator, had been 
particularly significant in terms of its strengthened mandate. Her delegation had 
also noted the very positive report of the Secretary-General on the work of UNDRO 
and was encouraged to hear that UNDRO was demonstrating increasing effectiveness. 
At the same time, it was concerned at the Co-ordinator's suggestion that further 
financial and staffing resources were required for UNDRO to be fully effective in 
specific areas. It would be in a better position to judge the merits of the 
request once the Co-ordinator specified the amount involved and the purposes to 
which it would be put. 
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12. However, it must be recognized that financial restraints on United Nations 
activities were becoming incr~:!asingly stringent and that, given the present 
economic circumstances, the prospects of additional funds being made available were 
less than promising. In that res~ct, she noted, in particular, the comment of the 
Joint Inspection unit that UNDRO's effectiveness might be improved further by the 
better use of is existing resources. That was a major aspect of the challenges 
facing the Co-ordinator. 

13. While Asia and the Pacific remained its primary area of concern, her 
Government was sympathetic to the need for s~cial humanitarian assistance in other 
regions. It would provide over $US 37 million for the 1981/1982 ~riod to assist 
the drought-stricken countries in Africa over and above the $US 9.45 million it had 
already provided bilaterally. In that same period Australia had contributed over 
$500,000 for activities in that region and it w~s meeting the cost of 10 United 
Nations Sudano-Sahelian Office training scholarships. 

14. Disasters were a global phenomenon and many crises which led to requests for 
international assistance could not be blamed on long-standing historical problems 
or colonial pasts. Whatever the merits in some instances of the arguments adduced 
by certain countries to explain away their responsibility for giving assistance -
and her delegation considered them negligible - the arguments had no bearing 
whatsoever in the case of disaster and special assistance measures. She therefore 
urged those who had not been traditional donors to demonstrate their concern in 
practical terms. 

15. Mr. CHEKAY (Union of soviet Socialist Republics) noted that, according to 
annex v of the report of the Secretary-General (A/37/235), assistance provided to 
the victims of natural disasters, with the participation of UNDRO, had amounted to 
$US 153.1 million in the period 1 January 1981 to 31 March 1982. Of that, well 
over 50 per cent had been sent as assistance in connection with civil strife. What 
kind Of phenomenon was that to require aid under UNDRO's mandate? 

16. He would also 1 ike detailed information concerning "other common staff costs" 
which, according to annex II of the same document accounted for $US 747,800 
(17 per cent of the total). 

17. His attention had been drawn, in particular, to the ap~ndix to document 
A/37/138 which showed, with reference to one country, that more than half the total 
expenditure from the Emergency Fund had been for the security forces, the police, 
the Ministry of Justice and other administrative purposes. His delegation had 
serious doubts as to the appropriateness of using UNDRO funds for security forces. 
Such operations were clearly political and should not be presented as 
humanitarian. They should be left to the donor States which had direct political 
responsibility for those disasters. 

18. That and other examples confirmed the views that his delegation had expressed 
in connection with the adoption of General Assembly resolution 36/225. Existing 
resolutions already provided for dealing with requests for assistance in the case 
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of natural disasters and UNDRO should not seek to take the place of 
intergovernmental bodies, particularly the security Council, the General Assembly 
and the Economic and Social Council, which had the primary responsibility for 
considering government requests for assistance in connection with various disaster 
situations. He strongly objected to any effort by UNDRO to set itself up as sole 
arbiter in determining whether a particular situation qualified as an emergency and 
deciding whether it was appropriate to extend aid to a particular State through the 
United Nations system. In addition, it was essential for Member States to receive 
a full and clear accounting from the secretary-General through the General Assembly 
or the Economic and Social Council concerning the operation of that machinery. 

19. In connection with paragraph 41 of the report of the Secretary-General 
(A/37/235), which showed that United Nations activities in the area of disaster 
relief included the organization of UNDRo-led inter-agency missions to assess 
relief requirements, his delegation felt strongly that such missions should be 
carried out within the framework of existing allocations and only at the request of 
the recipient country. Concerning paragraph 4 of the sante report, it must be 
remembered that UNDRO's main mandate was the co-ordination of the disaster relief 
activities of the United Nations system. His delegation remained convinced that 
UNDRO could best enhance its effectiveness by improving its assistance 
co-ordination activities and reducing its emphasis on unrelated functions. 

20. It fully shared the concern expressed by the international community · 
concerning the serious economic situation of a number of countries which were 
exceptionally affected by natural disasters. The soviet Government welcomed the 
e~tent of the aid given to disaster-stricken countries and did not stint its own 
efforts. TOgether with Soviet organizations it, too, assisted such countries 
though its assistance was given primarily on a bilateral basis and had its own 
traditions and organizational methods for ensuring the speedy and effective 
provision of aid which included food, medicines, transport vehicles and other 
urgently needed materials. Soviet aid never had any political strings attached nor 
had it ever been based on one-sided economic interests: it was distributed through 
the official organizations of the recipient country on the basis of genuine 
humanitarian concern, equality and full respect for national sovereignty. His 
Government would continue to adopt that approach. 

21. His delegation had consistently advocated the need to remove the underlying 
causes of the economic difficulties of the developing countries. Terrible 
suffering had been caused in the Middle East by Israel's policy of aggression, its 
seizure of territory and its genocide of the Arab Palestinian people. The 
perpetuation of the racist regime in South Africa posed a threat to the 
independence of the countries in the region and prevented them from focusing their 
attention on their economic problems including the problem of how to deal with 
frequent natural disasters. His delegation vehemently condemned the aggressive 
actions of South Africa against Angola, Mozambique and zambia which inflicted 
suffering on those young States and destroyed their economies. It was sympathetic 
to the countries which had been mentioned in the debate in connection with the item 
under discussion. In addition to providing humanitarian assistance, his Government 
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also provided economic and technical assistance to those countries, an account of 
which had already been given. Whatever the critics might say, that assistance was 
very real. 

22. His Government was co-operating with Mozambique in the economic and technical 
spheres and had provided it with 185 million roubles. It was helping to plan and 
execute 30 major projects and had built six vocational training colleges. It was 
also assisting it in geei09ieal survey work, in the production and repair of 
agricultural implements aftd in building shipyards. some 680 Soviet experts were 
working in Mozambique and 119 Mozambicans were studying in the Soviet union. 

23. Financial and technical aid was also being extended to Guinea-Bissau. Three 
diesel-electric power stations had already been built in that country and a further 
two were under construction. In 1981, 228 students from Guinea-Bissau had been 
studying in the soviet Oftion ud a further 119 had been accepted. A loan of 
3.5 million roubles had been provided on easy terms for the delivery of food and 
building materials. 

24. loans and technical as·sistance had also been extended to the Republic of Cape 
Verde for industrial equipment and to build a port. OVer 150 Cape Verdeans were 
already studying in Soviet establishments and over the next five years a further 
200 would start their studies there. In addition, food, medicines and various 
equipment had been pr~vided on easy terms. 

25. His Government had been providing financial and technical assistance on easy 
terms to the Republic of Benin since 1977 for geological survey work on minerals. 
It had also assisted Benin in setting up an experimental agricultural enterprise of 
1,100 hectares and had provided a credit of 8 million for agricultural machinery 
and materials. A group of Soviet doctors was working in that country and a grant 
of 110,000 roubles had been ~ovided for medical equipment. soviet teachers and 
other personnel were working there and approximately 400 students from Benin were 
studying in the soviet union. 

26. Soviet doctors were also active in Sao Tome and Principe and national cadres 
were being trained. At preset 25 medical students were studying in the soviet 
Union. In addition a loan of acme 3 million roubles had been provided to build a 
hydroelectric station. 

27. In 1980, Liberia had been given $US 100,000 through the soviet Red Cross and, 
with Soviet aid, the first stage of a. fish farm had been completed. Assistance was 
being given to both Liberia and Equatorial Guinea for the training of national 
cadres and there were currently SO Liberians and 61 Equatorial Guineans studying in 
the soviet union. 

28. Ethiopia had received 9fl million roubles to finance a variety of industrial, 
mineral development, transport, agricultural and vocational training projects. The 
soviet union was helpinCJ Ethiopia to combat drought and one of the main hospitals 
in Addis Ababa was funetieftiflg with soviet assistance. 
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29. Finally, his Government had extended assistance to Nicaragua to help it cope 
with its recent natural disaster. 

30. Mr. OOKCE (Turkey) said that it was clear from recent world events that the 
"united Nations would continue to be faced with a variety of emergency situations 
and must be prepared to provide the necessary leadership, in accordance with 
General Assembly resolution 36/225. His delegation noted with satisfaction that 
UNDRO had been able to assume the responsibilities of a lead entity in 
co-ordinating relief assistance in both Chad and Lebanon. 

31. ti'IDRO an.d the other participating agencies and voluntary organizations 
involved had passed the test. However, the united Nations must find ways of making 
UNDRO more capable of dealing with emergency situations. UNDRO should be able to 
draw fully on the potential of the united Nations system and to rely on full 
support from donor countries. The Committee should therefore give careful 
consideration to the administrative and financial points emphasized in the report 
of the secretary-General on UNDRO (A/37/235 and Corr .1) and to the appeals made by 
the Co-ordinator. 

32. First of all, the Trust FUnd should operate on a continuous basis: being 
dependent on voluntary financial contributions made on a year-to-year basis, it was 
extremely difficult for it to have permanent appointments. Secondly, the normal 
ceiling of $30,000 granted under the regular budget should be raised to a maximum 
of $50,000 in the case of any one major disaster. Thirdly, in accordance with 
General Assembly resolution 36/225 and with decision 1982/1 of the Administrative 
Committee on Co-ordination (ACC) on the role of the lead entity and participating 
organizations and bodies of the united Nations system in exceptional or complex 
disaster situations, UNDRO must be recognized as the lead entity in co-ordinating 
disaster relief in emergency situations. Fourthly, there must be closer 
co-operation among all the relevant organizations of the united Nations system in 
order to form the basis of a united appeal to be made by the secretary-General to 
the donor community, in accordance with ACC decision 1982/1. Lastly, the 
information and logistic capacities of UNDRO must be strengthened and due 
consideration given to its human and material resources. 

33. Mr. GRIGSBY (Liberia) said that an increasing number of countries were close 
to economic collapse and that many developing countries had already lost their 
capacity to absorb the shocks of natural and other disasters. Moreover, such 
disasters appeared to be more frequent and complex. It was therefore imperative to 
improve the capacity of the united Nations system to provide relief. It was 
encouraging to note from the report of the Secretary-General (A/37/235 and Corr.l) 
that serious attempts were being made to implement General Assembly resolution 
36/225. His delegation urged Member States to support UNDRO in every possible way 
and fully endorsed the Co-ordinator's request that the Trust Fund should be 
maintained and its ceiling raised. 

34. With regard to special programmes of economic assistance, in implementation of 
General Assembly resolution 36/207 on assistance for the development of Liberia an 
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inter-agency mission had held consultations with his Government in March 1982 on 
the addi tiona! assistance requiJ~ed for Liberia's rehabilitation, reconstruction and 
development. The mission's findings were set forth in the relevant report of the 
secretary-General (A/37/123). He drew attention to the first sentence of 
paragraph 18 of that report and stressed that a wide range of factors had led to 
negative economic growth in his country. 

35. In accordance with paragraph 7 of General Assembly resolution 36/207, his 
Government had submitted to the Committee for Development Planning a report on 
economic arid social indicators for Liberia in the context of its request for 
inclusion in the list of least developed among the developing countries. The 
report, which was to be considered by that Committee at its following session in 
1983, indicated that his country's chronic economic underdevelopment had been 
compounded by shrinking markets and dec! in ing export-commodity prices. It also 
drew attention to the fact that the wide disparity between the incomes of foreign 
residents and Liberian nationals was not reflected in the global per capita income 
figures and argued that Liberian per capita GOP should be calculated on the basis 
of the return to Liberian factors of production. The report also referred to 
social indicators providing evidence of severe underdevelopment. 

36. His Government had adopted stringent measures and practical policies to deal 
with the situation, some of which were referred to in the report of the 
Secretary-General in document A/37/123. FUrther self-help measures were being 
taken as new situations arose, for example, to control public-sector expenditure, 
to increase revenue collection and to make the economic management of the public 
sector more effective. It had also requested the world Bank to assist it in making 
the necessary structural adjustments in its economy. His Government fully endorsed 
the recommendations in the report of the secretary-General on assistance for the 
development of Liberia and called upon all Member States and specialized agencies 
to support their implementation. 

37. Mr. AL-GHAMDI (Saudi Arabia) said that the international economy was going 
through an unprecedented crisis generating enormous balance-of-payments deficits, 
particularly in the developing countries. That situation called for a change in 
the structure of the world economy, and the united Nations must therefore find ways 
of implementing the goals of the new international economic order. It was 
essential that global negotiations should be held without delay) all that was 
needed was the necessary politic.al will. In that connection, he welcomed the 
Secretary-General's decision to establish a body to deal with the obstacles to the 
launching of global negotiations. 

38. The united Nations bodies responsible for providing disaster relief must be 
given the necessary resources, if they were to be able to achieve their goals. one 
recent major disaster had result4ed from Israel's barbarous invasion of Lebanon, in 
which Israel had used prohibited weapons of mass destruction against defenceless 
civilians and had denied the victims of its attacks access to medicines, electric 
power and water. That conduct was reminiscent of the past fascist and nazi acts of 
aggression. Israel's refusal to permit the Palestinians to live on their own land 
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and its expulsion of elected mayors from the towns of the west Bank could not be 
accepted. The representative of the united states had protested to the Chairman of 
the Committee when the representative of Syria had referred to the representative 
of Israel as a petty nazi, but he had not protested against the acts perpetrated by 
Israel in Lebanon. In his recent book, Mr. Jimmy Carter, former President of the 
united States, indicated that Mr. Begin, Prime Minister of Israel, regarded the 
Palestinians as subhuman and that the Government of Israel intended to annex the 
occupied territories permanently. That attitude pervaded Zionist ideology. In 
fact, the Israelis were monstrous, not petty nazis. 

The meeting rose at 12.15 p.m. 




